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PART 1 – KEY INFORMATION 
 

PURPOSE OF THE REPORT 

To consider a petition in excess of 800 signatures received by the Council relating 
to the future as Clacton Police Station.  

 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The Council has received a petition entitled “Say NO to closing Clacton Police Station” 
following a proposed review, in September 2015, of police buildings by the Essex Police 
and Crime Commissioner.  Receipt of the petition was announced at the Annual Meeting 
of the Council held on 26 May 2015. 

The petition includes over 800 checked signatures from Tendring residents and a number 
have been discounted as these cannot be verified. 

The Council’s scheme for dealing with petitions requires that where a petition received 
contains more than 250 signatures, then it is reported to Council at its next meeting, 
investigated and reported back to the next ordinary meeting of the Council, which, in this 
case is 7 July 2015. 

 

RECOMMENDATION(S) 

That Council considers the petition and decides what action, if any, should be 
taken. 

 
PART 2 – IMPLICATIONS OF THE DECISION 
 

DELIVERING PRIORITIES 

The retention of staffed police buildings would contribute to ensuring that the District 
remained a low crime area and reduce the fear of crime. 

 

FINANCE, OTHER RESOURCES AND RISK 

Finance and other resources 

There are no financial implications for the Council arising from this report.  

Risk 

The risk highlighted by the petitioners is the perception that the closure of Clacton Police 
Station would encourage more crime-related activity and increase the fear of crime 
amongst the local community. 

LEGAL 

The Council adopted its Petition Policy on 11 February 2014. The current petition was 



received and noted at the Annual Meeting of the Council held on 26 May 2015.  In 
accordance with the procedure, officers have investigated the request made in the petition. 
Council may now consider the petition and determine what action, if any, it wishes to take. 

OTHER IMPLICATIONS 

Consideration has been given to the implications of the proposed decision in respect of the 
following and any significant issues are set out below. 

Crime and Disorder/Equality and Diversity/Health Inequalities/Consultation/Public 
Engagement 

Crime and Disorder 

Any proposed closure (which is a matter for the Police and Crime Commissioner) of 
staffed police buildings may result in higher crime-related activity and an increase in the 
fear of crime amongst residents within Tendring. 

Consultation/Public Engagement 

A petition has been received and should be considered under the new procedure. 

Ward 

All Clacton Wards 

 
PART 3 – SUPPORTING INFORMATION 
 

BACKGROUND 

Clacton Police Station is one of a number of staffed police buildings in Essex, which is the 
subject of a review to be conducted by the County’s Police and Crime Commissioner.  The 
outcome of that review and the identity of those buildings which are to be closed is 
expected in September 2015. 

 

CURRENT POSITION 

The Police and Crime Commissioner for Essex is undertaking a review of its police 
property estate, comprising over 80 properties, given that sustainability is poor and the 
majority of these are more than 50 years old. 

The Council has received a petition entitled “Say NO to closing Clacton Police Station”. 
Receipt of the petition was announced at the Annual Meeting of the Council meeting on 26 
May 2015. The petition includes over 800 checked signatures from Tendring residents. 
The Council’s Constitution and procedures provide for the Council to consider petitions of 
more than 250 signatures.  

 

INVESTIGATION 

The petition clearly demonstrates that a large number of people are concerned to ensure 
that the Clacton Police Station remains open to reduce the risk of increased crime-related 
activity and a heightened fear of crime amongst local residents. 

In a letter dated 30 March 2015 to Mr Alston, Police and Crime Commissioner for Essex, 
the former Leader of Tendring District Council, Councillor Mick Page, urged Mr Alston to 
pay careful attention to the needs of Clacton, and the other towns in Tendring, when he 
considered the options for reducing the cost of the Essex Police Property Estate.  A copy 
of the letter is attached as an Appendix to this report. 

The Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner for Essex has produced the following 
public information: 



“The Essex Police property estate totals 1.25 million square feet and in excess of 80 
properties.  Many of the current buildings are old, in need of extensive and expensive 
maintenance and no longer fit for the demands and purposes of modern policing. The 
backlog of maintenance work required to these buildings has been estimated at £30 
million, with an additional £1.75 million per year needed to maintain and keep the estate in 
its current condition. 

It is my judgement, and that of Chief Constable Stephen Kavanagh, that these ongoing 
costs cannot be justified. In order to deliver professional, effective, policing which is 
accessible to the public in the ways in which people tell us they want to communicate with 
Essex Police, we have decided that it is necessary to transform the property estate. 
It is essential that a review of the existing property estate and plans for its future was 
informed by a professional analysis and evaluation. To fail to commission and conduct 
such an analysis would have been negligent and wrong. 

Following a competitive tendering process, Mouchel Consulting was engaged to undertake 
work, including: 

1. A full condition survey of 80 properties.  Full surveys were undertaken to allow for 
planned maintenance as well as future cash-flow modelling for items requiring 
significant expenditure over the course of a thirty-year period; 

2. A full valuation of each site, both as existing and a valuation of future hope value with 
alternative planning consents; 

3. A detailed options analysis, which looked to grade the portfolio into operationally 
significant sites, as well as highlight opportunities to add value as well as rationalise 
and better utilise the estate we currently have.  This includes a strategic analysis about 
the possibilities to expand, reduce or maintain the current geographical footprint; 

4. An HQ Strategic Options Analysis, which includes full benchmarking exercise on the 
long list sites, as well as computer-generated imagery and architectural layouts of 
future HQs.  This will enable full cash-flows to be produced as well as confirm 
acceptability of the HQ site. 

5. A detailed Essex-wide property estate document, which will put architectural and other 
key metrics into a coherent context for future estates strategy and transformation work. 

The total cost of this consulting work is £240,000 plus VAT.  This was commissioned 
through competitive tender, and I am assured that this is a fair market rate for work of this 
complexity. 

As part of a formal process to identify possible locations for a new Essex Police 
headquarters, a long list of sites has now been reduced to three.  Two of these sites are in 
Chelmsford and the other is elsewhere in the county.  It would not be appropriate to 
identify the location of any of those three sites for reasons of commercial confidentiality 
and to ensure a fair market price is secured. 

No decision was made as to the preferred site for a new Essex Police Headquarters at the 
meeting on Friday May 29. 

Final decisions about the 30 or so core buildings, which will be at the heart of the new 
Essex Police property estate have not yet been made.  It is intended to share full details of 
the findings of the estates review in September 2015. 



The emerging Estates Strategy seeks to employ a hub and spoke type model with a 
single, large and centrally located Headquarters building.  Around the new HQ will be ‘Hub’ 
Police Stations, which will house the majority of operational officers.  There will also be 
approximately 14 strategically located smaller police premises, which will maintain a 
policing presence in local communities.  This will see the portfolio reduce to around 30 
core buildings from a current total of 80. 

The above is only in relation to the specific police estate.  In addition to this, collaborative 
spaces with other public sector partners will be sought.  Negotiations are already 
underway with ECC, Essex Fire and Rescue as well as local community groups.” 

Nick Alston, Police and Crime Commissioner for Essex 

 

APPENDICES 

Appendix  – Letter dated 30 March 2015 from Former Leader Councillor Mick Page, to Mr 
Nick Alston, Police and Crime Commissioner for Essex  
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